Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes       November 4, 2013      Memorial Hall      7:00pm
Call to Order: Vice-Chairman, John Payne called the meeting to order.  Other members present: Robert Manners.  Joe was absent.

Media Present: Cris Carl, Shelburne Falls and West County Independent and Diane Broncaccio, the Greenfield Recorder.

Acceptance of Minutes: Bob presented a motion to accept the minutes of October 21, 2013 as presented.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Noteworthy News:

· Free Flu Clinic on November 7, 2013 from 6:00pm until 8:00pm at Mohawk Trail Regional High School.

· FRCOG will host an information session on November 20th from 5:30pm – 7:30pm at the Shelburne-Buckland Community Center regarding Opportunities to Increase Natural Resource Based Economic Development and Forest Conservation.

· Open Space Committee will host a public forum on Thursday, November 21st at 7:00pm in Fellowship Hall in Shelburne to present the revised Open Space and Recreation Plan.

· Village Leaf Collection: The Highway Department will collect bagged leaves on Monday, November 25, 2013.  Residents must place bags of leaves curbside by 7:00 am.

Department Liaison Reports:

Town Hall –Terry purchased two computers for the Town Clerks office and the “All Board’s” meeting room. Paul Swem set them up today.  The Assessor’s will also purchase a new computer once the Department of Revenue provides them with required operating specifications.
Pratt Building Committee meets Wednesday, November 6th to review Margo Jones preliminary plans.

Highway Department – the Highway Crew installed three culverts and paved a section of Taylor Road in recent weeks.  Employees also completed mediation work last week and Joe reports marked improvement in morale.

Police Department – Halloween was relatively quiet.  The Department is monitoring activity in the Village (particularly in the area of Main Street) following some incidents.  Chief Walker will undergo minor surgery on Tuesday which will require him to be out for a two week period.

Public Comment: Emily Crehan of 28 Church Street asked if the Recreation Committee could utilize the Sherriff’s Department to clean the walls and paint radiators on the first floor of the gymnasium.  The Recreation Committee would also like paint downstairs as well.  Bob suggested that the Committee submit a proposal (to include costs for supplies/paint) for the Selectboard to consider.
7:15 p.m. Norman Beebe, Recreation Committee; Emily Crehan, Cowell Gym Director, and Dino Schnelle, West County Emergency Food Pantry – Emily reported that Dino has attended two meetings of the Recreation Committee to discuss the possibility of relocating the West County Emergency Food Pantry Operations to the Cowell Gymnasium.  Members of the Recreation Committee are supportive of the proposal.  Dino stated that the Program currently operates out of the Senior Center every third and fourth Wednesday of each month from 4:00 pm – 5:30 pm.  The Program serves 75 to 80 families (over 50% reside in Shelburne).  Dino indicated that the lack of food storage requires them to move large quantities of food weekly and hinders outreach.  Short-term requirements for occupancy at the Cowell Gymnasium would include: approximately 800 sq. ft. area, electricity for refrigerators and freezer, heat, a secured space to store food, certification from Board of Health to store and distribute food, and access to bathrooms.  The Food Pantry would take responsibility for removal of all trash.  If approved, the Program would be open to the public every Wednesday for a period of 4-6 hours.  The Food Pantry is open to negotiating costs of renovating an area in lieu of and/or reduced rental fees.  While the details of the Program need finalizing, Norman Beebe asked Selectboard members for an “expression” of support and to begin considering a fair rental fee.  Following a brief question and answer period, both John and Bob indicated that they were in support of the proposal.
7:30 p.m. John Ryan, Breezeway Farm Consulting Inc. RE: Public Hearing 2014 CDBG Program to include the Community Development Strategy Document, Adoption of Social Service Plan, and Housing Rehabilitation Program – John indicated that notice of the public hearing was advertised in the Greenfield Recorder.  Additionally, Breezeway Farm Consulting mailed approximately 200 postcards to parties of interest.  

Community Development Strategy Document – John Ryan reviewed the highlighted changes throughout the document; a culmination of comments and suggestions received by various town officials, boards and committees.  Following review of the changes, John requested that the Board preliminarily adopt the document.  Bob presented a notion to adopt the preliminary Community Development Strategy Document as presented.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed.
Adoption of Target Areas – In keeping with past practice, Bob presented a motion to adopt two (2) target areas as follows: the Downtown Target Area (Census Tract 415.02, Block Group 4), and the entire Town of Shelburne (Census Tract 415.02, Block Groups 1 and 4).  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Review of Priority Projects – Members of the Board reviewed the list of thirteen (13) priority projects in the Community Development Strategy Document.  Bob recommended a few minor revisions.  Following the review, Bob presented a motion to accept the list of priority projects as amended.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed.
Public Comment: John Ryan mentioned earlier in the evening that the Department of Housing and Community Development will no longer require an annual review/update of the Community Development Strategy document.  Instead, cities and towns will update the document every three years.  Dino Schnelle of the West County Emergency Food Pantry asked about the impact of the change.  John Ryan indicated that the change will make the application process slightly easier for applicants in terms of efficiency.

Social Service Plan – John Ryan reported that the Social Service Plan presented two weeks ago remains unchanged.  Food Pantry services remain the top priority.  Following a brief overview of the survey results, Bob presented a motion to adopt the Social Service Plan as presented.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Shelburne, Buckland, and Colrain Community Survey – in preparation for the joint Community Development Block Grant application due February 14, 2014, Breezeway Farm Consulting, Inc. would like residents and businesses of the three towns to complete a brief survey that is available in town halls and on the individual town websites.
Housing Rehabilitation Program – In preparation for the 2014 CDBG application, the towns of Shelburne, Buckland, and Colrain must demonstrate the need for Housing Rehabilitation Loans.  Residents from each community are encouraged to complete a Housing Rehabilitation Program Applicant Waiting List form and return to Franklin County Regional Housing & Redevelopment Authority.

8:00 pm Angela Griswold RE: Application for New General on Premise Liquor License for the Sale of All Alcoholic Beverages at 43 Bridge Street -  John read the legal notice aloud and opened the public hearing.  Applicant Angela Griswold explained that in May, she had appeared before the Board seeking a transfer of the existing liquor license.  Due to complications associated with that license, the Alcoholic Beverages Control Commission advised her to seek a new license.  Terry Mosher indicated that the application was complete and all required documentation was included.  After hearing no public comment, John closed the hearing.  Before voting on the application, both Bob and John discussed the importance of training, identification checks, and continually monitoring the alcohol consumption of patrons to avoid problems.  Following the discussion, Bob presented a motion to approve Angela M. Griswold’s application for a General on Premise Liquor License for the Sale of All Alcoholic Beverages.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed.
8:10 pm Ed Grinnel and Joe Staryzk RE: Appointment of Assistant Animal Control Officer – Ed introduced Joe Starzyk and requested that the Board appoint him as Assistant Animal Control Officer through June 30, 2014.  Joe recently received his certification as an Animal Control Officer.  Joe indicated that he has a good working relationship with Ed and other area Animal Control Officers and is confident that he possesses tact and diplomacy when dealing with difficult situations.  Following a brief question and answer period, Bob presented a motion to appoint Joe Starzyk through June 30, 2014.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

In other animal-related news, Ed reported that Shelburne residents have reported seeing a 400lb black bear roaming Bridge Street, Maple Street, Highland Village, and neighboring areas.  Ed requested that residents discontinue feeding the birds for at least another month and place garbage pails and trash cans in a secure area.

OLD BUSINESS:

Proposed Police Department Relocation – John indicated that there was nothing new to report.

Winter Parking Ban – John and Bob agreed to wait until the full Board is present before making any decisions.

Uni-Bank Proposal RE: On-Line Banking – Bob will speak with the Town Collector and report at the next meeting in November. 

NEW BUSINESS:

Memorial Hall Association RE: Ken Burns Fundraiser – The Arms Library Association is requesting the use of Memorial Hall Theater on Wednesday, February 12th from 6:00 pm until 10:00 pm for an appearance by filmmaker Ken Burns.  Proceeds from the event will benefit the Arms Library Restoration Project.  Bob presented a motion to approve the request providing that Memorial Hall Association waive the rental fee.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed.
D.J. Wooliver & Sons RE: Memorial Hall Roof Assessment – Representatives from Wooliver & Sons made a site visit to Memorial Hall after Memorial Hall Association reported a leak. After reviewing the roof, the crew was able to make several repairs however; the overall general condition of the roof will require more serous attention to prevent further damage.  As an interim measure, the field membrane could be re-secured and the perimeter re-flashed, to provide some life extension for the existing system; possibly several more years (although no guarantee).  Estimated cost for this option is $7,500 - $10,000.   Dennis Croughwell of Wooliver & Sons does encourage the Town to begin thinking about replacing the twenty year-old roof membrane.  The Board will await a full report from Wooliver & Sons before making a decision.
Leo and Gail Ojala RE: Request for Blind Drive Way Sign on Zerah Fiske Road – The Ojala’s are requesting that a “blind drive way” sign be installed north of their drive way on Zerah Fiske Road as well as permission to erect a post with the town’s right-of-way in sight lines opposite their drive way so to affix a curved mirror to improve visibility.  Before acting upon the request, the Board would like to receive feedback from the Police Chief and the Highway Superintendent.
OTHER BUSINESS:

Long Range Planning Committee – Chairman, Leo Ojala notified the Board of three resignations from the Long Range Planning Committee (Julie Dubriel, Kim Hughes, and Joe Palmeri).  Bob presented a motion to accept the resignations with regret.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Leo also requested that the Board consider the appointment of Shelly Roberts of Zerah Fiske Road.  Before acting on the appointment, the Board will invite both Shelly and Leo in to the November 18th meeting.

CORRESPONDENCE: None

PUBLIC COMMENT:

Conrad Long, Little Mohawk Road owns a home that needs work.  He is interested in completing a housing rehabilitation loan application with the hopes that if Shelburne receives CDBG funding, he can take advantage of the Program.
ADJOURNMENT: Bob presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:42 pm. John seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Respectfully submitted,

Terry Mosher

Town Administrator
